Berlin Planning Board Meeting
January 10, 2008
Present at the meeting were:  Chair Fran Cusson, Members Richard Merrill, Ralph Collins, Nicole DeCosta, Julie Cooney, Lucien Langlois, Laura Jamison, Ernie Allain, and Aline Boucher.  Pamela Laflamme, City Planner, Burke York, York Land Services, Jim Wagner, Jack Crisp, representing NADC, Terry Block representing Citizens for a New Vision, David Patch, Don Bouchard, media and approximately 75 people.
Members Excused:  
Chair Cusson informed the group that the public hearing comments would be held to two minutes per speaker.  Those making comments should come forward, state their name & address; after everyone speaks, a second time will be allowed.  She also asked that speakers be respectful and address the board, not the audience

The meeting was called to order at 6:30 p.m.  Ms. Jamison and Ms. DeCosta were appointed as regular members for the evening.
Public Comments – There were no comments.
Approval of December Minutes - Mr. Langlois moved to approve the minutes of the December meeting; Mr. Merrill seconded and the motion carried.

Lot Merger Peter & Susan Smith - Ms. Laflamme explained that the city's assessing department had taxed the parcel as one, but actually there are four parcels per the deed.  The person who bought the front two lots merged them and now the two back parcels need to be merged as per the deed to one parcel to effectuate the merger that will occur later on in the meeting.  
As a condition, original signed forms need to be in place.  Ms. Laflamme confirmed that the tax maps will show that the property owner went back to four parcels then merged the two front pieces Lot 104 and now will merge the two back pieces, Lot 105.  Mr. Langlois moved to merge the two back lots with the condition that we receive original signatures; Mrs. Boucher seconded and the motion carried with condition.
Update on Berlin Falls Realty LLC – Jim Wagner reported that Berlin Falls Realty LLC is proposing a hotel at the site of the former woodlands building.  The first step was to engage a marketing group out of Boston who interviewed people in the area to get a good assessment of the community.  Though the report is confidential, the results were positive and a recommendation was made for an 80 room hotel.  
The area of the old administration building will be leveled.  A new hotel would include an indoor pool, fitness center, coffee shop, and wireless Internet.  The HR building site would be redeveloped and additional parking created in the back where snowmobiles and ATV's would be allowed to park.   
A connection to Success via the NFHP is being worked on.  One of the bridges on the adjacent property is the only one of its kind in the US.  There have been discussions with the railroad and they are excited about helping.  There is a unique way of supplying power to the buildings being reviewed that could be the first of its kind.  This is economic development because it puts people to work.  Inquiries have been received from two potential hotel developers interested.  
Boundary Line Adjustment – NADC/White Mtn Energy.  Chair Cusson confirmed that the application is complete.  Mrs. Boucher moved to accept the application; Mr. Collins seconded and the motion carried.  North American Dismantling Corp wants to do a lot line adjustment with White Mountain Energy LLC which would be a minor lot line adjustment and just a reconfiguration of what is already there.  The result would be 60 acres for NADC and 61 acres for White Mtn LLC with both lots having frontage.  Chair Cusson opened the public hearing.  

Terry Block, Riverside Drive representing Citizens for a New Vision.  Mr. Block read a prepared statement.  He purported that the lot line in question is not minor as it increases the size on one lot by 60 times.  NADC is adjusting boundary lines to completely change the character of the former mill site.  He went on to say that no one would fault the Planning Board for asking questions.  They have the right and obligation to ask the questions. 

Burke York commented that the process here is for a minor lot line adjustment.  We are not aware of what will happen with the parcels and that would be an issue for site plan review.  We are here for only one thing and that is to adjust an imaginary line.  There are two parcels there now and there will still be two parcels after the adjustment.  

Paul Grenier, 492 Champlain Street.  Mr. Grenier stated that he is an abutter who lives one block away from the site.  In his research on the law, the limited job of the Planning Board is to see that the new lots will be in conformance with zoning regulations.  It is clear that this is minor and would constitute no change of use.  The Planning Board has to look strictly at how the line is adjusted.  Future use is for another battle; not for tonight.

Edward Foley, 161 Londonderry Road, Hooksett.  Mr. Foley noted that there are 30 members of his union here tonight, all supporting his position.  A new lot is not being created here tonight.  This lot line adjustment will not affect the tax revenue of the city.  He supports the lot line adjustment as presented.
Jon Edwards, 323 School St. Mr. Edwards disagreed that this should be considered by the Planning Board as a lot line adjustment.  He maintained that this is a subdivision and the City should not allow the substitution of a lot line adjustment for a subdivision.  He encouraged the Planning Board to consider future use and the effect that an idle boiler could have on the value of both parcels.  

Scott Coulombe 290 Howard St.  As the owner of Steel Elements he will be an abutter to the parcels created by the lot line.  After a fire at his business in Gorham, he was able to work with NADC who supplied a building for his business.  They’ve gone from 25 employees to 50 and continue to grow.  This lot line should be allowed to go through to allow more good paying jobs in the community.  The company should be allowed to develop in the way they choose.  New business and jobs will impact the City’s tax base in a good way.  
Gerry Lacasse, 554 Sullivan St. encouraged approval of the lot line adjustment because it is beneficial to the town.
Joe Vigue, 67 Wood St.  The Planning Board does not have a lot of choice but to move forward.  This fighting is over things we should not tackle.  It would be nice to work.
Chair Cusson called for final comments.  
Jack Crisp stated that his client feels that by moving forward with this lot line adjustment, there will be two parcels that will have appropriate buffers, and there will be two lots for industrial use.

Peter Bornstein, resident of Ward II commented that he has been involved, as an attorney, in minor lot line adjustments to straighten out property lines.  He respectfully submitted that this is not a minor but a major division in the heart of the city that will alter the course of the city.
Burke York reminded the Board that this lot line is no different than others discussed at this meeting.   

Denise Devoid said that no one can hear anything.  These proceedings should be in a place where they can be heard clearly.

Barry Kelly, 220 Church St. stated that this lot line is for the continued use of the industrial lot.  There is a burner there now and there are two lots there now.  When this lot line adjustment is complete, there will still be two lots and a burner.   
Jon Edwards questioned why future use cannot be considered in the planning process.  Why not take it into consideration?
Paul Grenier voiced that the RSA limits the job of the Planning Board to assuring that the new configuration is in conformance with zoning.  The two lots are in an industrial zone and after the adjustment; they would remain in the industrial zone.  Any changes to zoning are done by the City Council.

Ed Foley, expressed that there will be a further degree of process and there will be a time when environmental assessments, and other site specific studies will take place.  We are here today for a lot line adjustment and it is not a subdivision.  That will happen further down the line, but not tonight.

Robert Theberge, related that he wholeheartedly concurs that this is not a subdivision adding that the Planning Board was gracious to have public hearing.  Future use is subject to scrutiny at another time and place
Tom McCue, 27 Cambridge St stated that he has experience in land use law and understands what is going on.  He expressed that he does not believe this will get to site plan review because what is intended for the site will not happen.  There are 80 acres that could be used and 40 acres are questionable.  We don't know if anything will happen with the boiler.  We could be standing here in two years and have an eyesore in the center with nothing coming out of it.
Joe VIgue, encouraged people to drive past Whitefield and the biomass plant that exists there and view for themselves that it has minimal impact.  The land has always been industrial and to survive, we need jobs and tax base.  He has a vested interest and does not want Berlin to become a ghost town.  He doesn’t want to see hundreds of workers without jobs.  If we drag this out at every step, all the workers will be gone.

Joshua Simpson, Groveton expressed his support for the lot line adjustment.
Phil Marino, Milan supports the lot line adjustment as it will be economic development to the area
Larry Roy, Berlin stated that he doesn’t see an eyesore but a future for jobs.  
Claudette Marino supports lot line adjustment.
David Bertrand established that White Mtn. Energy does not have the boiler now.  He asked what ramifications that would have on the application?
Bob Rodrigue asked who becomes responsible for the contaminated parcel.  He also noted that industrial parks do not belong in the center of the community. 

Jack Crisp clarified that White Mtn. Energy is owned by NADC and the responsibility remains unchanged.  There exists a covenant no to sue for the environmental issues.  Any act that has happened since NADC took ownership; they would be on the hook for.  He added that he doesn’t have an answer for what will happen other than they are in the dismantling and salvage business and if nothing happens, they will likely turn the boiler into money by dismantling and salvaging.
Jon Edwards commented that the future of the site will be in the hands of others, other than NADC.  That company wants to purchase the boiler and they are not in a position to do anything with it.  The company is not on the cue.
Burke York maintained that the focus here is the lot line adjustment.
Cindy Gagne, Hutchins St. said that it is time to think out of the box and do something different here.

Chair Cusson closed the public hearing at 7:23 p.m.

Ms. Laflamme indicated that the plans are not drawn to the requested scale, due to the size of the property.  She added that the board can do a waiver.

“Sheet B” showing the topography will not be recorded with the plan and it has the names of the abutters.  Ms. Laflamme added that we have an opinion from the city attorney that supports this as a lot line adjustment.  She also recommended that a condition be added being that a land locked piece would be allowed as long as there is access.  The plan should show a drainage line pump station that the State maintains.  
Ms. Laflamme clarified that the Planning Board can talk about future use of a site but that should not be the basis for a decision.  This application has been accepted as complete and that starts the 45 day clock.    

Chair Cusson suggested that the decision be tabled until next month.  Board discussion favored voting on the application.  

Mr. Langlois moved to approve the lot line adjustment with conditions as noted by the City Planner concerning locations of easements and right-of-ways to be shown on the plan for recording; Mr. Collins seconded and the motion carried unanimously.
Small Pond Holdings – Major Subdivision.  Chair Cusson confirmed that the application is complete as presented.  Ms. Cooney moved with a second from Mrs. Boucher to accept the application.  

Don Bouchard of Horizons Engineering reported that the parcel is off of Route 110 and abuts Head Pond.  He’s been to the Planning Board before and had waivers for road conditions granted.  
The Board had several questions at the last meeting.  Mr. Bouchard stated that the plan will show the right of ways off of Head Pond and Dillon land.  Ms. Laflamme indicated that the plan will need to show in the tax maps.  
Mr. Bouchard explained that they are not looking at any deed restrictions and will allow further subdivision of the five acre lots.  They would expect the City to take over the roads.  A secondary access is being worked on with HEB and the Fire Department.  The applicant is not proposing any street lighting.  They are seeking conditional approval to move forward.  
Ms. Laflamme informed the group that acceptance of city streets is done at the City Council.
The driveway permit has a number, 4543, and it should be received in the mail any time.  The alteration of terrain permit is in place; the storm water pollution prevention and state subdivision are in the works. 
Public Hearing - Chair Cusson opened the public hearing at 7:45 p.m.  There being no comments from the public, the hearing was closed at 7:46 p.m.
Board Comments – Mr. Allain asked if there would be a turnaround or cul-de-sac on the dead end road.  Mr.  Bouchard responded that, based on the fire department request, there will be a 120 ft radius and the drawing that says 100 feet needs to be corrected.  It will be gravel as there is a plan to continue the development.  
Mr. Langlois asked about lighting at the entrance of the development.  Mr. Bouchard commented that there may be one as it could be a safety issue.  Ms. Laflamme added that it may be appropriate to put lighting at Loon Rd and Portage Place as well.  The issue could go to the Safety Committee of the council.  Mr. Allain noted that the State may want some lighting as the development is outside the compact line.  
Mr. Langlois asked about the deeded right of way of the snow machine trail, Corridor 19, on the property and whether the trail would be affected by the development.  Mr. Patch established that the trail is part of the property and they want it there.  Mr.  Merrill asked which properties are affected by the trail.  Mr. Bouchard responded that the right of way follows Portage Place.  Wells and septic systems on property under five acres requires State approval.
Ms. Laflamme confirmed that the city does not have a requirement for sidewalks; however there are large shoulders on the streets and they could likely be added later.  

Ms. Laflamme reported that three waivers were granted by the board last year.  She added that whether the proposed roadways are accepted as city streets, the Police Department will patrol the area.  As part of the conditions, we would want the following:  receipt of the wetlands permit, alteration of terrain, state subdivision permit, dredge and fill; receipt of curb cut approval; street names submitted to City Council for approval; streets have to be dedicated; EPA erosion control; as built plans submitted, intersection lighting; a plan showing a deeded right of way given to Small Pond from the Dillons indicating they are able to use Head Pond Road to get to Route 110; receipt of corrected sheet showing the 120 ft radius; fire suppression issue.  See attached list for complete set of conditions.
The Fire Department is unable to commit to any further development and they feel precluded from going forward.  Fire suppression and interpretation is not the same and it is between the applicant and the Fire Department.  The applicant needs to work out a final plan with the Fire Department before the plan is recorded.  With regard to deed restrictions, they would not be able to subdivide the 5 acre lots unless there is 200 feet of frontage.  Enough soil is needed to accommodate a second well and septic.  Lighting is needed at the entrance and intersection.  
Mr. York requested that the driveway permit number be used without the actual permit.  Mr. Allain asked what assurances are in place to be sure Head Pond will be plowed to allow city plows to plow the development.  He also asked how the City plows would turn around stating that any turn around would be acceptable.  Mr. Patch agreed to keep the connector passable and to provide turn around space.  Chair Cusson acknowledged that there were no questions or concerns from the Board.  

Mr. Langlois moved to grant conditional approval of the Small Pond development with the conditions as noted by the City Planner; Mr. Merrill seconded and the motion carried.
Boundary Line Adjustment Application – Smith/Piet, Norway Street.  Chair Cusson confirmed that the application is complete.  Mrs. Boucher moved to accept the application; Ms. Cooney seconded and the motion carried.  
Mr. York reported that this is a minor lot line adjustment of 10.77 feet.  The Smith's would like to merge two lots and give the land to the Piet’s.  
Public Hearing Chair Cusson opened the public hearing at 8:10 p.m.  
Mike Neil commented that he is an abutter and he does not have any issues with the line adjustment.  Chair Cusson closed the public hearing at 8:12 p.m.
There was no board discussion.  

Mr. Merrill moved to approve the boundary line adjustment, conditional upon the lot merger being recorded first; Ms. DeCosta seconded and the motion carried.  

Mr. Merrill moved to have Chair Cusson sign all  of the plans approved this evening; Ms. DeCosta seconded and the motion carried.  
Capital Improvement Plan Discussion.  Ms. Laflamme reported that this is a necessary step to getting the capital plan to the city council.  There is a letter from the city manager at the front and projects by fiscal year and by department.  Additional discussion will take place at the February meeting.

Driveway Permit Review- 469 Hillsboro Street.  Mr. Stanley is requesting a driveway opening of 12 feet at 469 Hillsboro that is between two properties; there is a concern of a drop off from street level.  Mr. Stanley has a two car garage and 24 ft curb cut that he would abandon.  
In the discussion that followed, Board members stressed that the existing curb cut must be abandoned and he would have to put in a sidewalk.  He is not being given permission to encroach on the neighbor’s property.  Board members suggested that staff show Mr. Stanley the proper place for a driveway.  
Mr. Langlois moved to approve the driveway permit subject to Mr. Stanley abandoning the existing 24 ft driveway and replacing it with one 12 ft curb cut as well as adding curbing; Mrs. Boucher seconded and the motion carried.
Master Plan Update - Chair Cusson reported that two meetings are scheduled with Jeff Taylor and the Master Plan Committee which encompasses people of all backgrounds.  There is a timeline of one year to bring the document to the City Council.  In order to obtain feedback from citizens, a survey will be sent out randomly in the community.  The hope is that it would go out by the end of February.  www.berlinfuture@wordpress.com is the blog set up for comments on the Master Plan.
Public Comments – there were no public comments
Member Comments – Mr. Langlois expressed his concern for aquifer and well head protection in the area of the Greenova project.  He feels the Water Works needs assurance that storage of wood will not be degrading the water.  
The Berlin Water Works will be asking the Planning Board to request from the developer an “environmental/engineering study” at the developers expense.

Planner Comments – With regard to Route 110, the City received a letter from Federal Highways indicating that Washington has reviewed the report sent to them and they find compelling reasons to go along with the city’s support for Option 4E.  The DOT is asking for individual housing surveys and studies that would look at the architectural historic value of each building.  The proposal to budget for these studies will go to the City Council next Monday.  If all were to go perfectly the layout of the route would be complete in April 2009 and right of way acquisition would begin in 2010.
At the next meeting there will be a review about lot line, major and minor lot line adjustments.  

Adjournment – Mrs. Boucher moved with a second from Mr. Collins to adjourn the meeting.  
Respectfully submitted,
Susan Tremblay, Administrative Assistant
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